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	The Council of the City of New York

Finance Division

Preston niblack, Director

Fiscal Impact Statement
Proposed Intro. No: 485-A
Committee: Finance


	Title:  A local law to amend the New York City charter, in relation to the evaluation of depository banks. 
	Sponsor: Council Members Vann, Recchia, Mark-Viverito, Lander, Arroyo, Comrie, Dickens, Ferreras, Fidler, Foster, Gonzalez, Jackson, Koppell, Koslowitz, Mendez, Reyna, Rivera, Rose, Sanders Jr., Seabrook, Van Bramer, Williams, Wills, Dromm, Brewer, Eugene, Cabrera, Gentile, Rodriguez, Barron, Palma, James, Levin, Garodnick, Chin, Koo, Mealy,  Greenfield and Gennaro.


	Summary of Legislation: This legislation would establish a permanent Community Investment Advisory Board (“Advisory Board or CIAB”) to conduct an assessment of banking services needs throughout the City and to evaluate performance of the City’s depository banks in meeting those needs through a broad-based, collaborative process.  This Advisory Board will consist of the Mayor, the Comptroller, the Speaker of the Council (or their designees), the Commissioner of Finance, the Commissioner of Housing Preservation and Development, and three “private members”:  a representative of the City’s banking industry (appointed by the Mayor), a representative of community development/housing, consumer protection organizations, and a small business owner representative (both appointed by the Speaker).
The Advisory Board would, every 2 years, prepare an assessment of the state of banking services in New York City and its communities, to identify local needs for banking services, particularly in traditionally underserved communities and populations; to establish benchmarks and best practices for meeting local banking needs, and to make recommendations on meeting those needs.  In preparing the biennial needs assessment (the first of which would be due March 1, 2014), the Advisory Board would hold at least one hearing in each borough, and review data submitted by depository banks (see below).  

In additional, on an annual basis, the Advisory Board would publish an assessment of individual depository banks’ performance and contribution to meeting the needs identified in the biennial report, and make public data provided by banks in several areas:

•
Small business lending;

•
Provisions of branches and services to low- and moderate-income communities and individuals;

•
Lending and investment in affordable housing and economic development projects;

•
Home mortgage foreclosures and delinquencies and efforts to prevent foreclosure;

•
Efforts to address conditions in building foreclosed on or owned by the bank;

•
Other activities that benefit communities and help to meet the identified needs; and

•
Plans on how the bank intends to help meet identified needs in the coming year.

Data will be summarized and published at the Community District, Borough, and Citywide levels, but analyzed by the CIAB at the census tract level.  The Board will evaluate each bank’s performance and plans, indicating areas of progress or needed improvement, taking into account the bank’s type.  The annual report will be transmitted to the Banking Commission, which may consider the annual report when selecting depository banks, and made available on the City’s website.

	Effective Date: This local law shall take effect immediately upon its enactment.

Fiscal Year In Which Full Fiscal Impact Anticipated: Fiscal 2013
Fiscal Impact Statement: 

Effective FY12

FY Succeeding

Effective FY13

Full Fiscal

Impact FY13

Revenues (+)

$0

$0
$0
Expenditures (-) 

$0
$551,025
$551,025
Net

$0
$551,025
$551,025
Impact on Revenues:  This legislation will have no impact on City tax revenue.
Impact on Expenditures:  This legislation would greatly broaden the responsibilities and scope of services of the Banking Commission which currently only has four employees and therefore has insufficient staffing in order to carry out the goals of this legislation.  In order to properly staff the Community Investment Advisory Board the Commission will have to hire new staff with expertise in community development banking services and in particular the Community Reinvestment Act (CRA).  The projected costs of enacting this legislation would entail hiring a staff of at least six employees who would consist of a Unit Director, a Senior Evaluator with experience in analyzing community development banking services and an expertise in the legal and regulatory nuances of the CRA law.  The Senior Evaluator will oversee at least three financial analysts who will provide technical expertise in compiling, disaggregating, and summarizing data for the annual reporting process and one employee to provide administrative support.  The total personal costs of this new staff are projected to be approximately $551,025 including fringe costs starting in Fiscal 2013.   Other than personal costs (OTPS) associated with this legislation such as printing costs is expected to be absorbed within the Department of Finance’s OTPS budget. 

Source of Funds To Cover Estimated Costs: City General Fund
Source of Information:
New York City Council Finance Division

Estimate Prepared By:      Tanisha Edwards, Counsel
History:  Introduced by City Council and referred to the Finance Committee as Int. No. 485 on February 16, 2011. Hearing held by Committee on March 7, 2011 and the bill was amended and laid over. On April 30, 2012, the Committee and the Full Council passed an amended version of the bill, Proposed Int. 485-A. On May, 30, 2012, the Mayor issued a message of disapproval, vetoing the legislation. (See attached).  That veto message was formally accepted by the Council at its Stated meeting held on May 31, 2012.  The Committee and Full Council repass the legislation as Int. 485-A on June 28, 2012.
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